
 

 

December, 2021 

The Mechanic’s Messenger 

 Active Membership is open to 
qualified mechanic who has 
responsibility in maintaining the 
operation of a safe and efficient 
pupil transportation system. ($30) 

 Associate Membership is open 
to other Ohio school officials who 
are interested in promoting safe 
pupil transportation in Ohio, retired 
OSBMA members, and vendors. 
($20) 

 Membership is good for one year: 
July 1 - June 30. 

 General aim is to advance pupil 
transportation as a part of a school 
district’s public education program. 

 Please join us in promoting safe 
and efficient pupil transportation in 
Ohio. 
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Inside this issue: 

 

Annual Meeting 

We are excited to announce that new officers were elected at the 32nd Annual Ohio School Bus 
Mechanics Association Annual Meeting held in Columbus, Ohio in October!  Please welcome:  
 

Vice President Robert (Rob) Widener, Greenville City Schools 
 
Secretary Mike Rote, Chippewa Local Schools 
 
Treasurer Adam Harju, Jefferson Area Local Schools 
 
Central Region Brandon Grandominico, Franklin County Board of DD 
 
North Region Rick Bauman, Perkins Local Schools 

Left : Congratulations are in order for Thomas Mather achieving his Master School 
Bus Technician Certification.  Bob Roth awarded a plaque commending him for 
this achievement. 
 
Right: Bob Roth thanks Chris Dingus for his service as the president of the Ohio 
School Bus Mechanics Association. 
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Vendor Spotlight! 

Jack Szalka, Cummins 

A father came home from a ten day deer hunting trip to find his son riding a very expensive 
new mountain bike.  

He asked his son, “Where did you get the money for that new bike? It must have cost a 
fortune.”  

His son answered, “I earned it by hiking.”  

The father said, “Come on now son, tell me the 
truth.” 

His son said, “That is the truth! Every night that you 
were gone, Mr. Jones from the grocery store would 
come over to see mom and each time he’d give me 
a $20 bill and tell me to go take a hike!”  

Jack Szalka, Cummins Sales & Service 
Position: Technical Support Manager—Bus—Northern Region 
 
How long have you been a part of the OSBMA? 
My involvement with OSBMA has been presenting Cummins technical 
sessions since 2017 at many of the region meeting and also the yearly 
meeting.  
 
What do you enjoy most about the OSBMA?  
Meeting with tech’s from across Ohio and helping improve the understanding 
of Cummins engines to hopefully improve their ability to properly diagnose 
and repair the engine. My theory has always been “if you understand how it 
works or what it does, you can fix it” 
 
What do you enjoy doing in your spare time/ hobbies? 
Spending time with my wife and dogs and traveling around in our motor 
home to herding and conformation events with the dogs. The time left over 
working on anything mechanical and fix things that most people would 
throw away or buy another. 
 
Do you have any hidden talents?  
I think all my hidden talents have been exposed over all the years I have been around.  
 
Johnny Is driving a 2015 Bluebird Vision with a 6.7 L ISB hauling 42 students. Sally is hauling 51 
students and driving a 2001 Bluebird All American (stub nose) with a 5.9 Cummins. There is 2" of 
snow on the ground and a Northwest wind at 25 mph. Which bus could do the most donuts in the 
School parking lot?   
Hopefully neither is doing donuts in the parking lot and the drivers are acting a bit more responsible and 
keeping the safety of the passengers in mind. That being said, if I ran the fleet I would have retired that BB All 
American 2001 long ago and it would not be in use to have this possibility. (However the 2001 Cummins was 
a fantastic Engine) 
 
What is your favorite Television Show or Movie?  I gravitate to anything automotive related.  
 
What are your future plans/ goals in life?  
Since I will be retiring from Cummins 12/31/21, my not so far in the future plan will be enjoy retirement as my 
next chapter. I’m hoping I have imparted some of my knowledge along to make all of your jobs a little easier!  
 
I have truly enjoyed working with OSBMA over the past several years. Please keep the organization strong 
and active as I have found it to be one of the best in all 7 states I supported for Cummins.  

Jack Szalka, 
Cummins Sales & Service 
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The 2021 Toss’em Tuesday Cornhole Tourney took place at this year’s 32nd Annual Ohio School Bus 
Mechanics Association Annual Workshop/ Vendor Show in Columbus.  What a great evening to network with 
other Mechanics/ School Bus Vendors in a relaxed cornhole throwin’ atmosphere!  
 
Once again we had some stiff competition in this 
double elimination blind draw tournament. We also 
raffled off 6 sets of cornhole boards which were 
donated by these great Vendors! Needless to say 
nobody was “board” ...ok that was kind of “corn-y” 
anyways..... I’m pretty sure a fun time was had by all 
competitors!  
 
Thanks again to our sponsors who have generously 
donated to this event! Enzo’s Cleaning Solutions, 
Cleveland Tank and Cummins Filtration! Practice up 
and will see ya again next year!  
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It was another packed venue at the 2021 Fall Vendor Show in Columbus, Ohio.  School bus Vendors from all 
over the country came to show off their products for Ohio’s Bus Mechanics!  These Companies have an 
extensive amount of knowledge and literature about these products. This is a great place to find almost 
anything Bus related you may need!   
 
You can learn a lot at these events, talking with Vendors and fellow Mechanics!  If you would like more 
information from a particular Vendor, check our website osbma.org.  

American Bus & Accessories, Inc. 
Amerigas Propane 
AngelTrax 
Anglin Equipment 
Auto-Jet Muffler Corp. 
Bostech Auto 
Canton Specialty Fleet Services 
Cardinal Bus Sales & Service, Inc. 
Cleveland Tank & Supply 
Co-Alliance and CountryMark 
Conlan Tire 
Cummins, Inc 
Cummins Filtration Fleetguard 

D&W Diesel, Inc. 
Easy Way Safety Services 
Eberspaecher Climate Control 
Systems 
Enertech Labs Inc. 
Enzo's Cleaning Solutions, LLC 
Lawson Products 
MISCO Refractometer 
Noregon Systems 
Ohio Propane Gas Association 
Oscar W. Larson 
Pre-Q GALCO Corporation 
REI 

REM / Seon 
Rush Bus Centers 
SilverbackHD 
Surveillance-247 
The Diesel USA Group 
The W.W. Williams Company 
Thomas Built Bus / Myers Equipment 
Thomas Built Bus / Ohio CAT 
Timken 
Transportation Accessories Co. Inc. 
Truck Sales & Service, Inc. 
Unity Bus Parts 
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Feel free to email me cklinge@phpatriots.org   
any TIPS or TRICKS you may have and we can share them with our fellow Mechanics.  

 
Chad Klinge, OSBMA Newsletter Editor, Patrick Henry Local Schools 

 
Fall has quickly came and gone,  

old man winter is knocking on the door!  
Time for some cold weather preventative 

maintenance. 
 

Here are a few items that should be 
double-checked this time of year! 

 
 

1. Batteries – No surprise this is probably the most important part of 
the vehicle.  If you have a battery that is close to extinction, I recommend 
changing it before winter.  It may last in summer months but the cold will 
kill it fast!  You can also check alternator output. 

2. Block Heater –We all know what happens when this part is bad.  
Your engine needs this extra boost of heat during the winter months.  You 
can check these with a multimeter along with the extension cords! 

3. Fuel and Water Separators – These filters catch all sorts of nasty 
gel. They need cleaned / changed before winter.  No reason to ware up a 
bowl of gel soup!  Find a good fuel additive and use it. 

4. Coolant – Make sure it’s filled to the correct line and check the 
freeze point.  If you want to stay warm the cooling system has to be to 
the full mark! 

5. Of course we can’t forget Tires, Wipers, Belts and Hoses!  No matter how prepared you are, break 
downs will happen. It seems like more than ever things are made to break, and that’s job security I guess.  

 
If you can check these items off your list, you will be ahead of the game this winter! 

mailto:cklinge@phpatriots.org


 

 Page 6 

 

Promoting Safe 

and Efficient 

Pupil  

Transportation in 

Ohio! 
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PRESIDENT 
 Robert (Bob) Roth, Wadsworth City  (330) 335-1323 
 

VICE-PRESIDENT 
 Robert (Rob) Widener, Greenville City (937) 459-0567 
 

SECRETARY 
 Michael Rote, Chippewa Local (330) 658-2113 
  

TREASURER  
 Adam Harju, Jefferson Area Local (440) 576-5732 
    
PAST PRESIDENT 
 Christopher Dingus, Ridgedale Local       (740) 262-7452  
 

NEWSLETTER EDITOR 
 Chad Klinge, Patrick Henry Local (419) 769-0472 
 

EXECUTIVE SECRETARY 
 Susie Washburn, Executive Secretary (614) 478-9300 
 e-mail osbma@osbma.org          fax (614) 478-9304 
 

Ohio Highway Patrol (614) 752-4817    
 

Ohio Department of Education (614) 466-2204 

REGIONAL DIRECTORS     

Central Brandon Grandominico, Franklin Co DD (740) 257-8862 

East Michael Rote, Chippewa Local (330) 658-2113 

North Rick Bauman, Perkins Local (419) 656-3938 

Northeast David Bilbie, Buckeye Local (440) 992-2170 

Northwest Chad Klinge, Patrick Henry Local (419) 274-4771 

South Greg Pennington, Paint Valley Local (740) 634-3481 

Southwest Jack Lewis, Oak Hills Local (513) 574-2161 

West Robert (Rob) Widener, Greenville City (937) 459-0567 

Office Hours:  
Monday-THURSDAY 

7:00—10:00 am 

Executive Committee 2021-22 

Disclaimer: The Ohio School Bus Mechanics Association does not necessarily endorse or support any of the advertised products. 
Products advertised may or may not meet Ohio specifications.   

If you would like information on advertising in this quarterly newsletter, please contact: Chad Klinge (419)769-0472 

SEND ALL CORRESPONDENCE TO: 
Ohio School Bus Mechanics Association 
P. O. Box 30844, Gahanna, Ohio  43230 

Phone: (614) 478-9300   
Fax: (614) 478-9304 

Email: osbma@osbma.org 
Website: www.osbma.org 


